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September 15, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration is a proposed ordinance that will authorize the surplus and sale of three parcels totaling approximately twenty acres from the King County Parks Division to the Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market.  The parcels are located in Council District 3.   

Through your approval of this legislation, the county will sell the property to the Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market for a permanent location for the farmers’ market as well as adjacent lands for agricultural use.  This transaction also allows the County Parks Division to remove property from its inventory that has been determined to be inappropriate for active recreational use given its agricultural zoning.  Further, as part of the purchase and sale agreement, King County will retain the development rights on the bulk of the property with the effect of preserving the property as agricultural land in perpetuity.  As part of the agreement, the Woodinville Farmers’ Market has agreed that seventeen acres will be entered into the Farmland Preservation Program.

As a matter of background, King County purchased the Kaplan property in April of 1997 from the estate of Charles Kaplan, and purchased the Fire District property in September of 1999 for the purposes of developing soccer fields in conjunction with the Northshore Soccer Association.   These properties were originally acquired for $1,210,000 using Real Estate Excise Tax Funds.  Due to the agricultural nature of the property, several groups sued the Northshore Soccer Association and King County, citing that the land must be used for agricultural uses, rather than active recreational uses, such as soccer fields.  The case citation is King County v. Central Puget Sound Growth Management Hearing Board, 142 Wash. 2d 543, 14P.3d 133 (2000).  Based on this decision, the Parks Division recognized that a different owner would better utilize this asset with a clearer match to the underlying zoning.  The Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market is a not-for-profit corporation created to foster agriculture in the Woodinville area by, in part, developing a new farmers’ market.  The Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market offered a proposal to King County, which will allow for the development of a high quality farmers’ market on the Fire District portion of the property with farming planned for the Kaplan portion of the property.  

King County Code 4.56 dictates the process for the surplus of real property held by the county.   The Department of Natural Resources and Parks, as the custodial department, has declared the 

subject properties surplus to their needs. Notices were circulated to various county departments and none expressed an interest in the subject parcels.   

Consistent with K.C.C. 4.56, in the proposed ordinance, the Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services Section, finds that the three parcels are surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  Further, the parcels are zoned agricultural therefore they are not suitable for affordable housing under the Growth Management Act. 

Under K.C.C. chapter 4.56.100, when no county department or governmental agency has expressed a need for surplus real property and the property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing, the property may be sold by direct negotiation if deemed in the best interest of the public. 

The sale of the subject parcels will be by Statutory Warranty Deed.  Based on an appraisal contracted for by King County, the Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market will pay $352,000 for the three parcels.  The Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market will receive full title to the Fire District parcel.  The two Kaplan parcels will be sold to the Farmers’ Market, with the county retaining the development rights to the parcels.  King County’s retention of the development rights will be reflected by Deed and Agreement and are valued at $305,000.  Retention of the development rights will allow the property to retain its agricultural nature. 

Passage of this legislation will allow the Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market to acquire the property to build a local farmers’ market and showcase sustainable agriculture in the region.  At the same time, through the Parks Division’s divesture of the property, King County continues to show forward looking management of its real estate assets that partners with the private not-for-profit sector.    

Please contact Bob Burns, Deputy Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 263-6296, for any questions regarding the agreement with the Friends of the Woodinville Farmers’ Market, and Bob Thompson, Project Manager, Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services Section, at (206) 296-7494 regarding the surplus process.

I recommend this ordinance be passed by the council.

Sincerely

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

  Shelly Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES


Calvin Hoggard, Manager, Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES


Bob Thompson, Project Manager, Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

